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Chapter	1	Chaos…
Humanity’s	timeline	reveals	 infinite	cycles	ushering	a	dubious	future.	Present	day	social
contraction	stimulates	my	desire	 to	document	hypothesized	reasons	for	ubiquitous	social
decay.

My	name	is	Jerrod	James;	I	am	forty-five	years	old	and	live	in	New	York	City,	which
has	become	economically	 and	 socially	disoriented	 resulting	 in	 chaos.	The	United	States
foundered	from	a	series	of	errors.	Present	conditions	occurred	from	combined	corruption,
fiscal	greed	and	lack	of	foresight.	Government	proved	hindrance	as	it	conformed,	reflected
and	enhanced	activities	responsible	for	this	entangled	socioeconomic	failure.

Historically,	 dominant	 cultures	 have	 declined	 through	 social	 misdirection	 causing
failure	and	these	patterns	have	re-emerged	as	fiscal	influence	positioned	as	a	proper	course
to	resolve	cultural	complexities.	Visionary	prudence	was	ignored	and	loss	of	moral	values
yielded	charitable	unconsciousness	as	communal	compassion	dissipated.	

Agricultural	 expansion	 represents	 the	 genesis	 of	 modern	 social	 concepts.	 Its
development	 was	 conceived	 as	 a	means	 of	 communal	 support	 to	 feed	 an	 enlarged	 and
more	confined	population.	Prior	to	urbanization,	humanity	was	dispersed	in	alliance	with
nature’s	offerings	and	its	abundant	natural	food	sources.	Agricultural	production	increased
through	minority	 efforts	 to	propagate	 food	 to	 fulfill	 demand.	Viewed	as	 a	necessity	and
also	becoming	culturally	attached.	As	agriculture	gained	 footing,	a	method	of	organized
distribution	was	required	and	money	was	infused	as	the	tool	to	fulfill	this	need.	Because	of
this	 the	masses	became	reliant	on	money	 for	 survival	as	urbanization	caused	disconnect
from	 a	 self-sustainable	 life	 in	 place	 during	 the	 very	 long	 hunter-gatherer	 era.	Money’s
influx	 cracked	 the	 door	 toward	 extreme	 change.	 Over	 time	 this	 change	 influenced	 and
expanded	beyond	food	acquisition	impacting	all	levels	of	human	behavior.	Possessiveness
became	 vogue;	 shelter	 no	 longer	 was	 perceived	 as	 simplistic	 personal	 sanctuaries,
transforming	to	symbols	of	class	identity	thus	establishing	social	separation,	flexing	in	an
exhibition	of	fiscal	positioning.	This	rationality	continued	and	infiltrated	government	and
taxation	 was	 initiated.	 Ultimately,	 geographic	 boundaries	 were	 established	 and	 framed
isolation	 from	 adjacent	 developing	 cultures.	 Borders	 caused	 fear	 of	 encroachment	 and
created	 a	 need	 for	 armies	 as	 agricultural	 tools	 evolved	 into	 weapons.	 Harvest	 sickles
transformed	 into	 swords	 and	 hauling	 carts	 chariots	 of	 war	 as	 societal	 dissention	 and
separation	accelerated.	Military	power	established	as	cultural	fixtures	and	war	evolved.

To	 define	 present	 day	 degeneration	 is	 complex	 and	 theoretical;	 however,	 certain
motives	 are	 vividly	 clear	 while	 others	 are	more	 vague.	 American	 agriculture	 distanced
from	 family	 managed	 land	 plots,	 which	 represented	 the	 foundation	 of	 American
agricultural	growth	and	success,	beginning	in	earnest	during	the	late	eighteenth	and	early
nineteenth	centuries.	Farm	practices	changed	radically	in	the	twentieth	century	in	a	quest
to	 maximize	 production	 as	 it	 altered	 into	 giant	 enterprise	 geared	 toward	 profit	 goals
typically	associated	with	industrialized	ideology.	This	new	approach	to	agriculture	put	the
family	farm	on	the	brink	of	extinction.	Hybrid	crops	were	developed	to	speed	growth	and
increase	yields.	Complex,	expensive	planting	and	harvesting	equipment	were	required	to
efficiently	manage	 vast	 acreages.	 The	 goal	was	 to	 form	 a	 large	 profit	 base	 and	 to	 seek
every	means	available	to	embrace	fiscal	acquisition,	adjusting	all	phases	of	farm	practices



toward	 monetary	 gain.	 This	 new	 approach	 presented	 a	 series	 of	 complex	 interrelating
issues.	

The	 farmer’s	 enemies	 have	 always	 been	weeds	 and	 insects.	 For	 thousands	 of	 years
farmers	 sought	 methods	 to	 eradicate	 these	 enemies.	 Frequent	 crop	 cultivation	 was
historically	ingrained	and	necessary	to	produce	the	highest	crop	yields.	This	requirement
was	labor	intensive,	and,	therefore,	costly.	In	come	chemicals	to	eradicate	both	weeds	and
insects	and	the	elimination	of	need	for	periodic	cultivation.	Chemicals	were	also	used	as
fertilizers.	This	practice	required	less	field	time,	lower	labor	and	fuel	costs,	and	stimulated
higher	 crop	 yields;	 thus	 greater	 profit	 margins,	 which	 had	 become	 the	 impetus	 of
industrialized	agriculture.	

Farmers	 now	 felt	 in	 control	 and	 all	 went	 well	 for	 quite	 a	 long	 period.	 Over	 time,
insects	 and	weeds	mutated	 resistance	 to	 chemicals	 requiring	 chemical	manufacturers	 to
increase	 toxicity	 in	 order	 to	 continue	 eradication.	 As	 toxicity,	 increased	 soil	 became
saturated	 and	 toxins	 penetrated	 crops	 and	 endangered	 consumer	 health.	 The	 soil	 also
became	 less	 and	 less	 productive;	 however,	 eventually	 higher	 toxicity	 regained
effectiveness	 to	 control	 weeds	 and	 insects.	 These	 ongoing	 toxic	 increases	 magnified
negativity	of	chemical	applications.	With	soil	now	permanently	damaged	combined	with
extreme	loss	of	bees	and	other	pollinators	killed	by	chemical	applications,	food	production
fell	 dramatically	 and	 industrialized	 farming	 collapsed.	 This	 triggered	 social	 hysteria	 as
food	 became	 more	 costly	 and	 less	 obtainable.	 Simultaneously,	 the	 United	 States
government	passed	legislation	to	remove	tariffs	from	imported	goods	and	services,	which
opened	 a	 floodgate	 for	 foreign	 imports.	 Agricultural	 imports	 increased	 dramatically
spurred	 from	 US	 industrial	 farm	 failures.	 This	 opened	 opportunity	 for	 hyperinflation
attached	to	imported	foods	resulting	in	social	dysfunction,	urban	chaos	and	a	meltdown	of
civil	order,	especially	in	cities.	



Chapter	2.	Casey
The	past	twenty	years	I	have	been	employed	as	a	history	professor.	The	university	where	I
was	 employed	 failed	 from	 lack	 of	 students	 and	 revenue.	 The	 city	 became	 unlivable	 as
street	 gangs	 ran	 rampant	 and	government	weakened	caused	by	decreased	 tax	 revenue.	 I
withdrew	 my	 retirement	 account,	 bought	 a	 pick-up	 truck,	 camping	 equipment,	 and
escaped	the	city	in	fear	for	my	life	with	no	defined	plan,	entrapped	in	a	state	of	personal
loss	and	confusion.

Relocation	selection	tended	toward	middle	latitudes.	I	had	no	knowledge	of	growing
food,	but	it	seemed	vital	to	my	future.	Because	of	the	chaotic	conditions,	I	sought	a	place
with	 lower	 population	 density	 and	 likely	 less	 chaos.	The	Ozark	Mountains	 of	Arkansas
seemed	a	good	choice,	an	underdeveloped	area	with	reasonably	moderate	climate.	

Arriving	at	the	Ozarks	of	Arkansas	offered	immediate	emotional	change.	Vast	forests
are	an	antithesis	of	New	York	City.	 I	had	become	accustomed	 to	 the	 stench	and	overall
foulness	of	 the	city.	Humanity	has	 striven	 for	 thousands	of	years	 to	distance	 itself	 from
what	was	perceived	nature’s	harsh	environmental	challenges,	ultimately	leading	to	current
urban	bedlam.	

My	road	map	showed	a	national	forest	with	several	campgrounds	and	I	drove	in	that
direction	 on	 a	 quiet	 forested	 road.	 It	was	 a	 cool	 spring	morning	 and	 I	 drove	 slowly	 to
absorb	 the	natural	splendor.	An	elderly	man	was	walking	at	 the	side	of	 the	road	using	a
walking	stick.	I	stopped	to	talk	with	him.

“Hi	there,	can	I	offer	you	a	ride?”

“Hello,	sure	I	live	just	up	the	road.”	

As	he	entered	my	truck,	I	introduced	myself.

“I’m	 Jerrod,	 just	 arrived	 from	 New	 York	 City	 and	 am	 looking	 for	 a	 decent
campground.	Do	you	have	any	suggestions?”

“Nice	 to	 meet	 you	 Jerrod.	 I	 know	 of	 a	 few	 nearby	 campgrounds.	 I’m	 Casey
McDowell,	lived	here	most	of	my	life.	I	often	thought	about	visiting	New	York	City.”

“Casey,	 you	 wouldn’t	 like	 it.	 It’s	 a	 mess	 right	 now;	 things	 are	 upside	 down,
experiencing	socioeconomic	failure.	Food	prices	have	inflated	caused	from	food	scarcity
and	crime	dominates.”

Casey	 said,	 “I	 read	about	 it.	You	are	probably	 right,	 this	 is	 a	better	place	 than	New
York	City.”

I	said,	“I	was	a	history	professor	for	twenty	years	then	the	university	failed	financially
and	 now	 I	 am	 jobless.	 I	 decided	 I	must	 vacate	 the	 city	 in	 order	 to	 survive.	 The	 police
department	reduced	in	size	from	lost	revenue	and	they	are	unable	to	control	the	chaos.”

Casey	offered,	“You	made	a	good	decision.	The	Ozarks	 is	holding	fairly	well.	Folks
here	 are	 self-sufficient	 and	most	 raise	 gardens	 and	 livestock	 for	 personal	 consumption.
Turn	at	the	next	crossroad;	I	live	just	beyond.”



I	 turned	onto	a	narrow	gravel	road	up	a	slight	hill.	Just	above	the	initial	rise	a	small
house;	barn	and	cottage	came	into	view.	I	noticed	no	vehicle	and	a	big	hound	dog	bounded
toward	us	barking	with	tail	wagging.	This	place	had	a	peaceful	feel.

“Come-on	in	Jerrod,	we	will	have	coffee	and	talk	for	a	spell.”

“Thanks	Casey,	I	need	to	know	about	things	around	here	and	you	can	teach	me	about
the	area.”

Casey	 responded,	 “I	 sure	 can.	 I	 know	 all	 there	 is	 to	 know	 about	 this	 area.	 I	was	 a
janitor	at	the	high	school	for	thirty	years	and	then	retired.	My	wife	Isabelle	and	I	built	this
house	and	 raised	 two	kids	 and	both	are	 schoolteachers	 in	Little	Rock.	 Isabelle	died	 last
year	and	nearly	destroyed	my	will	to	live.”

“I	noticed	you	have	no	vehicle	parked	here.	You	don’t	drive”?

“No,	I	gave	it	up,	didn’t	want	to	drive	anymore.	When	you	picked	me	up,	I	was	on	my
way	back	from	the	store	three	miles	down	the	road.	I	choose	things	I	need	then	a	young
man	who	works	at	the	store	delivers	them	later	or	sometimes	the	next	day.	It’s	a	lonely	life
but	my	dog	Jumper	is	good	company,	he’s	a	former	coonhound.	My	neighbor	gave	him	to
me,	said	he	had	too	many	hounds	and	Jumper	was	getting	a	bit	old	for	chasing	coons.	He’s
a	 funny	 dog,	 makes	 me	 laugh	 at	 his	 antics.	 They	 call	 him	 Jumper	 because	 he	 enjoys
digging	 for	moles	 and	when	 he	 scents	 one	 underground,	 he	 jumps	 in	 the	 air	 and	 dives
down	on	that	spot.	Quite	a	character.”

Casey	made	 coffee	 on	 his	 propane	 stove.	 In	 the	 corner	 was	 a	 wood	 stove.	 He	 had
electricity	but	I	also	noticed	several	oil	lamps.	This	small	house	had	a	pleasant	feel.	Neat
and	 orderly,	 shelves	 with	 food	 and	 also	many	 books.	 No	 television	 but	 a	 radio	 on	 the
kitchen	table.

Casey	said,	“We	purchased	this	land	from	the	state	in	1960	for	seven	thousand	dollars,
built	 our	 house	 and	 had	 a	 well	 drilled.	We	 installed	 a	 composting	 toilet	 system.	 It’s	 a
simple	place	surrounded	by	state	and	national	forest	land.	No	neighbors	for	several	miles,
quite	a	contrast	from	New	York	City.”

“I	should	say,	like	another	planet,”	I	said.	

Casey	 was	 a	 joy	 to	 talk	 with;	 he	 displayed	 warmth.	 We	 continued	 our	 pleasant
discussion	and	Casey	explained	how	his	life	was	directed	to	the	Ozarks.	He	was	raised	on
a	 farm	 in	Nebraska	and	 the	 farm	barely	made	ends	meet.	His	parents	 sold	 the	 farm	and
moved	to	Chicago	seeking	employment.	Casey	said	he	hated	the	city	with	a	passion	and
when	he	came	of	age	moved	to	the	Ozarks	to	find	a	more	peaceful	life.	He	found	a	job	as	a
janitor	for	the	local	school,	met	and	married	Isabelle,	and	has	lived	here	since.

“Jerrod,	you	are	welcome	to	stay	while	you	find	your	bearings.	Isabelle	and	I	built	a
guest	 cottage	 to	 allow	 friends	 to	 visit,	 mostly	 schoolteachers	 from	 where	 I	 worked,	 a
retreat	to	a	place	in	the	woods.	It’s	in	good	shape	but	has	not	been	occupied	in	years	since
most	of	our	friends	have	either	died	or	too	old	to	visit.	You	must	carry	water	and	it	has	an
outhouse.	It’s	a	nice	little	place,	very	comfortable.	While	you	stay	you	can	drive	me	to	the
store.	I	have	some	difficulty	making	the	hike	frequently.”

“Such	a	kind	offer.	I	can	pay	rent.”



Casey	responded.	“No,	no,	I	don’t	want	payment.	To	have	some	company	and	a	bit	of
help	from	time	to	time	is	more	than	enough.”	

This	 event	 seemed	 surreal,	 but	 pleasant	 and	 I	 felt	 grateful.	To	 think	yesterday	 I	 felt
intense	despair	and	anxiety	unaware	of	what	 I	would	encounter	or	exactly	how	I	would
manage	my	life’s	redirection.	Casey	appeared	like	an	angel	on	a	quiet	road	allowing	me	a
sense	of	comfort.	My	mind	was	cluttered	with	thoughts	of	chaos	in	New	York	City	and	my
memory	drifts	back	to	earlier	years	and	how	I	was	elated	when	the	university	chose	me	for
a	tenure	track	position	and,	at	that	time,	it	would	have	been	unimaginable	to	predict	a	life
in	the	Ozark	Mountains.	I	am	now	challenged	to	face	each	day	abstractly,	in	opposition	of
my	previous	life,	as	day-to-day	was	uniformly	predictable.

Casey	helped	me	organize	the	cottage.	It	had	a	nice	wood	stove	and	a	double	burner
propane	cooker	with	a	sink	 that	drained	 into	a	pipe	flowing	over	 the	hill	with	 two	 large
water	pitchers	on	a	shelf	near	the	sink.	A	double	bed,	dresser	with	a	mirror,	with	dishes,
pots	and	pans	on	shelves,	all	one	needs	for	daily	life.	The	cottage	felt	homey	a	giant	step
above	any	campground.

“Casey	this	is	a	perfect	cottage	I	cannot	express	how	grateful	I	am.	I	will	help	you	in
any	way	I	can.	Have	you	ever	had	a	garden?”

“Oh	 yes,	 Isabelle	 and	 I	 had	many	 gardens.	 I	 lost	 interest	 after	 her	 death.	 She	 truly
loved	her	gardens.	Our	gardens	were	a	source	of	great	joy	and	provided	wonderful	organic
food,”	Casey	said.
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